MINUTES OF MEETING
STATE BOARD OF FINANCE

February 5, 2019

A meeting of the State Board of Finance of the State of Arkansas was held in the conference room, office of the Treasurer of State, Suite 275, Victory Building, Little Rock, Arkansas, at 10:00 a.m., Tuesday, February 5, 2019, pursuant to notice duly given to each member of the Board by the Chairman.


The following members were present:


Larry Walther, Director, Department of Finance and Administration

Dennis Milligan, Treasurer of State
Andrea Lea, Auditor of State

Candace Franks, Arkansas Bank Commissioner

Edmond Waters, Arkansas Securities Commissioner


Al Harkins, Appointed Member


Gabe Holmstrom, Appointed Member

Keith Konecny, Appointed Member


Cale Turner, Appointed Member


Others present were Jason Brady, Grant Wallace, T.J. Fowler, Ed Garner, Autumn Sanson, Damon Dortch, Stacy Peterson, and Gary Underwood of the Treasurer’s staff; Debbie Rogers and Paul Louthian of the Department of Finance and Administration; and representatives from the Arkansas Educational Television Network.
Larry Walther served as acting Chairman in the absence of Governor Hutchinson and called the meeting to order with recognition of a quorum.


Minutes of the meeting held on November 13, 2018 were approved as distributed.
Chairman Walther recognized State Treasurer Dennis Milligan to present the Treasury Investment Performance Report for the second quarter of fiscal year 2019. The Report is included in the Minutes as Attachment 1. Treasurer Milligan greeted the Board and reminded them that at the last meeting, he reported that the investment receipts for the first quarter had set records and exceeded the fiscal year totals of four recent years. He told the Board that at this time last year, the Treasury had receipted $35.5 million dollars for the first two quarters of fiscal year 2018, and for the first half of fiscal year 2019 receipts were more than 51.8 percent higher. Treasurer Milligan stated that total revenues for the second quarter ending December 31st were $28.5 million dollars, putting the total for the first half of fiscal year 2019 at $53.9 million dollars, which is more than receipted in all of fiscal year 2016 and just short of what was receipted in fiscal year 2017.  Treasurer Milligan told the Board that the ROI for the most recent month reported, December, was 2.89%, compared to 1.97% during the same month last year. He said that there are large upticks in September and December, which reflects the short-term strategy of focusing on quarter-end maturities versus month-end maturities, taking advantage of a higher rate for longer periods of time. Treasurer Milligan told the Board that the Treasury will continue to monitor economic conditions and will slightly adjust strategy, given the uncertainty of tariffs abroad, Brexit, and the potential for an economic slowdown in Europe. Next, Treasurer Milligan gave the Board a breakdown of short-term investment receipts. He told them that the Treasury receipted $16.5 million dollars in the second quarter of fiscal year 2019, which is nearly double the amount receipted this time last year. Moving on to the long-term portfolio, Treasurer Milligan told the Board that the Treasury receipted $11.9 million dollars in the second quarter 2019, which is up from the $8.4 million receipted during the same quarter last year.  Treasurer Milligan explained that the Treasury has repositioned the portfolio to make it more liquid while monitoring economic conditions. He said that currently, the yield curve is flat, and the reward just isn’t there at this point. He explained that historically, the Treasury’s investment strategy was to put a larger portion in long-term investments while keeping a very small percentage in short-term investments, and the investment receipts that peaked in 2008 were actually a result of maturities on securities that had been bought several years prior during the peak of interest rates. He pointed out that this Treasury is seeing considerably lower interest rates now and is producing some of the highest investment receipts in the last decade; and at nearly $54 million dollars for the first half of fiscal year 2019, it is evident that the more active management style is performing well for the state. Moving on to discuss the State Treasury Money Management Trust, Treasurer Milligan told the Board he would like to show them a video of testimonials featuring two participants of the program: NWA Regional Airport and the DF&A Employee Benefits Division. After the video, Treasurer Milligan told the Board that earnings for the State Treasury Money Management Trust have increased over the first half of fiscal year 2019, and the ROI has increased from 2.33% to 2.79%. He said that the Treasury continues to speak to entities across the state about the program and has seen increased interest. Treasurer Milligan concluded his report and asked for questions or comments from the Board.  

Chairman Walther commented that one of the participants who did the testimonial is the head of the Employee Benefits Department at DF&A. He explained to the Board that the division participates to try to leverage capital as much possible, making sure the benefits are there for the employees, while minimizing the cost to the employee and the state.  He said that the division is very pleased with their return. Auditor Lea commented that one of the benefits of the program is the liquidity, and the liquidity of the funds is what enables her office to be able to invest the Unclaimed Property funds as of this legislative session. Seeing no further questions or comments, Chairman Walther asked for a motion to accept the Treasurer’s report. The motion was made by Al Harkins and seconded by Keith Konecny. All members were in favor. 
Next, Chairman Walther made a motion to establish that no funds are available for deposit into the State Board of Finance certificate of deposit investment program.  The motion was seconded by Andrea Lea. All members were in favor.  

Chairman Walther then made a motion that the Board direct the Treasurer of State to purchase warrants for the succeeding quarter, April 1, 2019 through June 30, 2019, pursuant to Act 1088 of 2013, and to keep reasonable amounts in demand deposit accounts and money markets during the next quarter for the transactions of the day-to-day activities of the State.  The motion was seconded by Candace Franks.  All members were in favor.
Chairman Walther told the Board that the next item for discussion is an update on the legislation that the Treasurer’s office has in the current legislative session, two proposed technical corrections presented in the last meeting. He called upon Jason Brady to come before the Board for a status update. Mr. Brady told the Board that the Treasurer’s office has visited with Senator Rapert who is going to run the legislation in the senate, and that Senator Rapert has asked that a house sponsor be found. Mr. Brady told the Board that he will take care of finding a house sponsor after this meeting.  Chairman Walther commented to the Board that he would like them to support the legislation if they have the opportunity to do so.

Next, Chairman Walther stated that he has other business to bring before the Board.  He explained that the Treasurer’s office, the investment division specifically, is getting rather large and complex. Chairman Walther told the Board that he would like them to consider making a couple of changes in order to increase transparency and management controls, and to separate responsibilities and duties within the department. He said that his first recommendation is to change the title and duties of the current employee of the State Board of Finance, Autumn Sanson. He explained that the Treasurer’s office has progressed into a complex business of investment over the past three years, and the volume and complexity of the transactions has also increased. He continued by saying that he believes it is necessary to have a Compliance Officer that provides oversight and review of the daily business to ensure compliance with the rules and regulations of the State Board of Finance, and that person would be separate from the person doing the actual work. Chairman Walther made a motion to change the title from Chief Investment Officer to Chief Compliance Officer.  The motion was seconded by Al Harkins. All members were in favor.
Chairman Walther told the Board that his next recommendation is to authorize the Treasurer of State to engage an entity to update the Hewitt Ennis Knupp report that was presented to the Board in 2014. The Hewitt Ennis Knupp report was an independent review of the Treasury’s investments and policies; and made suggestions to change the makeup of the portfolio and to increase risk, within prudent limits. Chairman Walther told the Board that the report is now five years old, and since many changes have occurred under the direction of Treasurer Milligan, he believes it would be prudent to ask the Treasurer to engage an entity to compare the current status to the recommendations in the Hewitt Ennis Knupp study, and to look at new recommendations going forward. Chairman Walther made a motion that, in accordance with Act 1088 of 2013, the State Board of Finance permit the Treasurer of State to secure an update of the independent analysis of the investment portfolio. The motion was seconded by Candace Franks. All members were in favor. 

Chairman Walter again addressed the Board and said his final recommendation is to authorize the Treasurer of State to hire a CPA firm to develop a set of policies and procedures for the investment accounting processes within the Treasurer’s office. He told the Board that this would allow for proper segregation of duties between the investment staff and the accounting personnel within his office. Chairman Walther made a motion that the State Board of Finance permit the treasurer to hire a CPA firm to develop the policies and procedures for the accounting of investments within the Treasurer’s office to ensure segregation of duties and proper internal controls. The motion was seconded by Al Harkins. Andrea Lea asked the Chairman if the Board would be putting an unfunded mandate on the Treasury. Chairman Walther responded that the motion was to “permit” as opposed to “require”.  Seeing no further discussion and hearing a second, Chairman Walther asked for the vote of the Board. All members where in favor. 

Seeing no further questions or comments from the Board, Chairman Walther adjourned the 
meeting.
ATTEST:

Secretary of the State Board 


Acting Chairman of the State Board

of Finance of the State of Arkansas

of Finance of the State of Arkansas





Secretary’s Note:  All documents pertaining to the issues considered are filed in the permanent records of the State Board of Finance. 
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